
July 13, 2011
To:
Gail Pellerin, President, California Association of Clerks and Election Officials
From:
Matt Siverling, Legislative Advocate
Re:
County Clerk Monthly Legislative Report
I am submitting the following report on Legislative activity for the month of June, 2011.
The legislative deadline of interest that recently occurred was July 8th, which was the final day for all bills to clear policy committee in the Second House.  As we discussed during our last meeting, the process during this time of year accelerates quickly.  Whereas bills introduced in the House of Origin had from January until June to be evaluated and heard in Committee, the Second House had only one month to receive measures from the opposite House, analyze, debate and vote on the proposals.  Currently, if all House rules were honored, all policy discussions would be finished for the year, and the final step would be the Fiscal Committees in each House prior to Floor votes and possible concurrence action.  As many of you may know, during the final weeks of Session all rules go out the window and bills may be introduced and heard for the first time in both Houses in a matter of hours.  
In stark contrast to the 2010 Budget, which was cobbled together 100 days tardy last Fall, the State Legislature passed a Budget plan prior to the first day of the fiscal year; the first such occurrence since 1993.  The majority-party Democrats achieved the ability to approve a Budget plan with a simple-majority vote, but did not have the authority to raise fees or taxes without the 2/3 threshold that has derailed Budget plans for decades.  After it became painfully apparent that the Republicans intended to shun the process and force the hand of the Democrats to craft a Budget without their input, the Democrats encountered another major obstacle that they had not planned for; a Governor who acted on his campaign promise to reject any proposed Budget that was unbalanced or contained “gimmicks.”  The first attempt to close the Budget gap was rejected by the administration in a matter of hours, and the Democrats were forced to return to the drawing board.  After several additional weeks, a continued lack of cooperation from the Republicans coupled with a freeze in paychecks, compelled the Democrats to swallow the cuts that they had deemed unacceptable for the first 7 months of the Budget debate.  The key component of the Budget we will need to wait to assess is the inclusion of “triggered cuts” that will activate without extremely ambitious revenue projections.  The 2011 plan counts on an additional $4 billion of revenue to balance, a figure that is optimistic at best.
The Legislative Session is now more than half-way complete.  After the Legislature returns from their Summer Recess in early August, there will only be about 4 weeks of furious activity before the Houses adjourn for the year.  It is crucial to remain vigilant and prepared for any unforeseen proposals that may surface during this chaotic few weeks, as all rules related to deadlines and process are thrown out the window.  I will keep you apprised of any developments if interest as we move toward adjournment.  
The Legislature adjourns on July 15th and does not return from its annual Summer Recess until August 15th.  The desks will be left open for amendments, but no action may be taken on any bill.
The next major deadline of interest is August 26th, which is the last day for bills to be heard by the Appropriations Committees.  
I. Sponsored Bills 
Assembly Bill 214 (Davis) 
Two years ago, the Committee adopted a sponsor position on a comprehensive clean-up bill in the Business and Professions Code.  
This bill was introduced by Assemblymember John A. Perez (D., Los Angeles), AB 620.   
Among numerous non-controversial provisions, the bill specified numerous updates to codified card sizes for process servers, professional photocopiers, and legal document assistants.  It also contains language from a prior sponsored bill that was vetoed, AB 1290 (Mendoza, ’08) which allows clerks to destroy undeliverable pending notices of expiration for Fictitious Business Names.  
After the bill became law on January 1, 2010, the new process for issuing professional photocopier identification cards to employees of corporations revealed an unclear portion of the sponsored bill.  The language clearly stated the parameters for corporation cards (no photo) and for “individual” cards (photo to be contained in the bottom left corner) but did not clearly direct the clerk how to configure the card for employees of corporations.  The Author’s office was contacted by numerous companies in Los Angeles County who complained that those counties who were issuing cards without photos were causing problems for employees of photocopier services who were unable to verify their identity.  
Assemblymember Mike Davis introduced a bill for CACEO this year to clarify the intent of the original legislation. The Association has also been contacted by the Speaker’s office with assurances that the issue will be addressed in a bill supported, or possibly co-authored, by the Speaker in the next Legislative Session.  
Thus far, the measure has cleared all committees with zero “no” votes.  It is now on the Senate Floor awaiting a floor vote prior.  After the Floor vote, it will go to the Assembly Floor for concurrence, then to the Governor’s Office for signature.  
Assembly Bill 810 (Wagner)
Last year, the Legislative Committee reviewed a report on “Statutes Made Obsolete by Trial Court Restructuring” and identified an issue of concern with the proposal.
Specifically, the report contained an amendment to GC 26806 pertaining to the Courts authority (in counties having a population of 900,000 or over) to employ interpreters to interpret in criminal and juvenile cases, and to translate documents intended for filing in a civil or criminal action, or that need to be recorded by the County Recorder.  The Commission tentatively recommended revising GC 26806 to transfer the responsibility to county clerks to employ interpreters to translate documents that need to be recorded by the County Recorder, while relocating the other portions of that section related to the Court employing interpreters to interpret in criminal and juvenile cases & translate for civil or criminal actions to GC 69894.5. 
CACEO identified two problems with this proposal and notified the Law Revision Commission about the concerns.
1.  It created a major conflict with GC 27293 (translation certificates) - the County Clerk is required to issue a translation certificate on documents that have been translated by either a certified or registered court Interpreter as specified in GC 68561 & found on the Judicial Council website, or an accredited translator registered with the American Translators Association.  (CACEO sponsored, AB 349 Ch 231 statutes 2007 - to clean-up the prior shift of this function from Superior Court in AB 145 Ch 75 Statutes 2005).
2.  The County Clerk does not employ translators, and would be unable to do so for the sole purpose of translating documents that must subsequently be recorded and certified.  The code also is specific to counties having a population of 900,000 or over.  
CACEO proposed for the Commission to repeal GC 26806 in its entirety and to relocate the portions related to the Courts to GC 69894.5.  The Commission would have also needed to amend GC 27293 to remove the language authorizing the translation to be performed by a court interpreter.
The bill has yet to receive a “no” vote.  
The first hurdle it has encountered was a referral to the “suspense file” in the Appropriations Committee.  For some reason, the Consultant has identified potential costs associated with the measure related to the option to use translators for civil cases, which is already in current law.  If the issue persists, it may be dropped from the bill to salvage the remainder of the language.
Other Legislation of Interest
Assembly Bill 182 (Davis) 
AB 182 would amend Government Code Section 87500.1 to extend the Form 700 E-File Pilot Program through December 31, 2012 and would repeal and add the same code section to authorize all Form 700 filing officers in California whose data systems meet specified requirements to permit electronic filing of Form 700 for those filers who choose to do so, effective January 1, 2013.  Extending the pilot authorization would permit the pilot agencies to continue e-filing while the Legislature considers its final decision.  This would allow the pilot agencies to preserve the considerable investment they have made in developing or acquiring e-file systems and in developing their internal operating procedures involved in e-filing.  It would also avoid potential confusion among filers and local government agencies who have been involved in e-filing during the pilot period.
AB 182  is the final step in the process that will eventually allow for an option for all local agencies in the State to launch a program to collect Form 700’s electronically.
The original version of the bill contained language to allow for the expansion of the authorization to e-file to all interested and capable entities in the State.   Because of the timing of the “reporting requirement” for existing pilot projects in current law, the Legislature was uncomfortable allowing for the full Statewide authorization to expand without a review of the existing pilot programs.  Current law requires the LAO to report to the Legislature about the effectiveness of the existing pilot projects by February of 2012.   The Legislature requested to reserve the right to review these reports and hear from the LAO prior to full expansion to all entities in the State.  
The remaining extension of the sunset date for the existing projects has continued to move through the Legislature.  
The bill has cleared the Legislature and is awaiting action by the Governor.  
Meetings and Conference Calls
The CACEO County Clerk Legislative Committee did not meet in June, 2011.  The next scheduled meeting is July 18, 2011.   

